# **BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL**

# TOURISM, EQUALITIES, COMMUNITIES & CULTURE COMMITTEE

## 4.00pm 18 JUNE 2020

## SKYPE

#### MINUTES

**Present**: Councillor Appich (Chair) Evans (Deputy Chair), Ebel (Opposition Spokesperson), Nemeth (Group Spokesperson), Grimshaw, Mac Cafferty, O'Quinn, Powell, Rainey and Simson

**Other Invitees present**: Lola Banjoko (B&H CCG), Anusree Biswas Sasidharan, Joanna Martindale (Community Voluntary Sector) and Nick May (Sussex police).

# PART ONE

### 1 PROCEDURAL BUSINESS

- 1(a) Declarations of substitutes
- 1.1 There were none.

#### 1(b) Declarations of interest

1.2 Councillor Powell declared her ongoing employment with Sussex Police and that her partner was involved as a consultant working with various local charities.

## 1(c) Exclusion of press and public

- 1.3 In accordance with Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 ("the Act"), the Planning Committee considered whether the public should be excluded from the meeting during consideration of any item of business on the grounds that it is likely in view of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that if members of the public were present during it, there would be disclosure to them of confidential information as defined in Section 100A (3) of the Act.
- 1.4 **RESOLVED –** That the public be not excluded during consideration of any item of business on the agenda.

#### 2 MINUTES

2.1 **AGREED** – that the minutes on the 5<sup>th</sup> March 2020 and 7<sup>th</sup> May 2020 be signed as a correct record.

### **3 CHAIRS COMMUNICATIONS**

3.1 The Chair gave the following communications:

"As a new chair, I'd like to put on record how the I want to approach the next few months. This Committee is key to the Council's anti racism work. I also want to support recovery from COVID, including supporting our events and creative industries, as well as champion healthy and active lifestyles.

## Equalities

I intend to lead on and champion our commitment to anti-racism and engagement work. I intend to focus on actions rather than words. As a start, I issued a detailed statement last week, which outlined our action plan to work closely with BME communities to create and deliver an anti-racism strategy. We are of course all against racism and inequality in all its forms, but as a council we need to do more than be against racism – we need be an actively anti-racist council, and proactively challenge racial inequality. We all have a role to play here. We have already met with Operation Black Vote and with the council's internal leadership network. In addition, the leader, the labour team and I have had a number of conversations with residents and their representatives, as no doubt the other members of the committee have. We will bring back a report to this committee in September outlining what progress we have made, and the next steps.

### Refugee week

During Refugee week I am delighted to announce that Brighton & Hove Libraries have been successful in their Library of Sanctuary application. This is only the second library service in the country to receive the award so a great achievement. The review panel was unanimous in concluding that Brighton & Hove Libraries fully met the conditions to be granted a Sanctuary Award following their application in December.

The award of Library of Sanctuary status demonstrates our cities' commitment to offer sanctuary to refugees and asylum seekers in Brighton & Hove.

#### Healthy and active lifestyles

Sport and physical activity is very important to both the physical and mental health of the city's population. The Sport & Leisure Service will therefore continue the development of events that encourage such activity ,we will review the ageing stock of sports facilities to seek investment to improve the quality of those facilities and provide new ones. We will work closely with Public Health to develop a new Sport & Physical Activity strategy for the City.

## Waterhall

A preferred leaseholder to undertake rewilding at Waterhall Golf Course, provide an events venue and educational centre was approved at Policy & Resources Committee

on 23rd January 2020. This followed a recommendation from the TECC Committee at the January meeting. The preferred leaseholder has indicated that the events venue would not be financially viable and therefore will not be in a position to complete the lease negotiations, as per their bid.

However, the preferred leaseholder would still like to see rewilding take place at Waterhall Golf Course and would like to support the council to achieve this aim by funding instructing ecological studies to progress the potential re-wilding process. These studies are essential to determine the best conservation management plan for the site. Furthermore, this would enable potential applications for Countryside Stewardship Grants to manage a variety of habitats including for species rich grassland.

The council's Cityparks Service will assess if it is feasible for the service instead to undertake the management of the rewilding. A report on that assessment will be brought to the TECC Committee in September. In addition, consideration will be given to the options in relation to use of the site that would be complementary to rewilding including the clubhouse. In the meantime the site will be managed by the Cityparks Service but with minimal resources allocated.

## VISITBRIGHTON

Over the past months VisitBrighton has continued to disseminate the latest tourism related COVID-19 government guidance and funding streams via a twice-weekly newsletter to tourism businesses and stakeholders

The team have worked in partnership with VisitBritain, VisitEngland and Tourism South East on the development of recovery campaigns and with Brighton and Hove tourist business to prepare a post-lockdown marketing campaign. We continue to liaise with conference and event's organisers to re-schedule events, ensuring business is retained in the City for the recovery period.

From 8 – 10 May VisitBrighton hosted Big BrightOnine Weekender, bringing together the best of Brighton's virtual festival performances, reaching 209,000 people.

VisitBrighton have partnered with United We Stream which aims to showcase our world class cultural talent, live streaming bands, DJs, singers and performers.

#### Meetings

The labour team and I have (virtually) met with numerous residents, community and business representatives, over the last month, and we will continue to do so, to help support this Committee's urgent recovery work on equalities, communities, culture and tourism."

3.2 Councillor O'Quinn addressed the Committee and gave the following communication:

"The city's creative and cultural sector should and does have our wholehearted support because of its enormous value to the city both economically and socially. We need to work especially hard to support this sector in the coming months as it has been devastated by the Coronavirus Emergency. Much work is already being done by the Brighton and Hove Arts and Creative Industries Commission, in partnership with the council, to get this sector back on its feet again. People involved in the Arts and Culture are being directed to the Business Grants available and to the Discretionary Small Business Grant. Indeed, a workshop was held last Thursday by an events company to help those involved in the events industry to apply for the Discretionary Grant. Networking is being encouraged even more and a highly focused move to track down relevant grants, and the council have a vital role to play here.

I think we are all aware that to quote "culture is the lifeblood of a vibrant society, expressed in the many ways we tell our stories, celebrate, remember the past, entertain ourselves, and imagine the future. Our creative expression helps define who we are and helps us see the world through the eyes of others. For individuals everywhere, culture is also a means of expressing creativity, forging an individual identity, and enhancing or preserving a community's sense of place. In children and young people, participation in culture helps develop thinking skills, builds self-esteem, and improves resilience, all of which enhance education outcomes".

Residents of Brighton and Hove participate in culture in many ways—as audiences, professionals, amateurs, volunteers, and donors or investors and this summer it is hoped that many outside events will be organised for people, especially young people. Even a Storytelling session organised by a local café with outside space in a park can be a valuable to culture in the city. It is good to hear that South East Dance is designing an extended programme for young people this summer in order to provide some structured and focused activities until more schools reopen in the Autumn.

Culture and the Arts provides important social and economic benefits to the city. With improved learning and health, increased tolerance and inclusion, and opportunities to come together with others, culture enhances our quality of life and increases overall well-being for both individuals and communities, a fact which is well recognised by the Arts and Creative Industries Commission and the Council.

To quote "Culture helps build social capital, the glue that holds diverse communities together. It fosters social inclusion, community empowerment, and capacity-building, and enhances confidence, civic pride, and tolerance. Cultural engagement also plays a key role in poverty reduction and communities-at-risk strategies", something which is at the heart of the council's policies thus I heartily support this NOM."

## 4 CALL OVER

- 4.1 The following items were called:
  - 7- Anti-Social Behaviour Hove Seafront
  - 8- Pride 2022 2026 inclusive
  - 10-Queen's Park Conservation Area Proposed

4.2 The following items were not called and as a result were agreed as per the recommendations in the report:

9- Saltdean Lido Restoration

11-Revised Developer Contributions Technical Guidance

## 5 PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT

(a) Petitions

## (i) Stop residents being sandwiched between two HMO's

- 5.1 The Committee considered a petition that requested that Brighton and Hove City Council try and refuse any application made for an HMO that would mean a resident being sandwiched between two HMO houses. This petition was signed by 31 people.
- 5.2 The Chair gave the following response:

"Planning applications for HMOs are currently assessed using City Plan Part One Policy CP21 which states that new HMOs will not be permitted where more than 10 per cent of dwellings within a radius of 50 metres of the application site are already in use as HMOs

The council is currently preparing City Plan Part Two which contains a policy (DM7) with three new criteria relating to concentrations of HMOs. This will mean that additionally applications will normally only be permitted where:

a) fewer than 20% of dwellings in the wider neighbourhood area are already in use as HMOs;

*b) the proposal does not result in a non-HMO dwelling being sandwiched between two existing HMOs in a continuous frontage;* 

c) the proposal does not lead to a continuous frontage of three or more HMOs.

The Proposed Submission version of City Plan Part Two was approved a full Council in April this year and will be published for consultation once current government restrictions relating to Covid-19 have been eased. It will then be submitted to government for a public examination and, if found sound, can be adopted by Council to form part of the development plan for the city."

- 5.3 **RESOLVED** that Committee note the petition.
- (b) Written Questions
- (i) Carnegie Library
- 5.4 Christopher Hawtree put the following question:

"Would Councillor Appich please tell us how much has been spent upon the repair and maintenance of Hove's Carnegie Library since 2016?"

5.5 The Chair gave the following response

"From April 2016 to March 2020 the sum of £301,577 was spent on the repair and maintenance of Hove Library."

5.6 Mr Hawtree gave the following supplementary question:

"What plans were there or the maintenance for the front of the building and would fund from the lottery be sought to carry out such work"

5.7 The Chair offered a written response.

#### (ii) Madeira Drive

5.8 Ms Amanda Bryce gave the following question:

"Since 20 April Madeira Drive has been a haven for people wanting a break from the impacts of COVID-19 by walking or cycling easily at 2m distance along the seafront and away from traffic.

As well as benefits for physical and mental health, traffic-free places like this are proven to significantly increase an area's social and economic vitality.

As businesses reopen, what is the council doing to gather views and build on the success of a "Madeira Drive for people not cars" to lock in these benefits in the future, especially in combination with proposals to rebuild the Arches?"

5.9 The Chair gave the following response:

"Madeira Drive has been shut in response to the current pandemic, to provide additional space in the city for walking and cycling. This closure is identified in the council's Brighton and Hove City Council Urgent Response Transport Action Plan and policy framework as we prepare the city to come out of lockdown. The closure of Madeira Drive continues to be assessed and a decision will be made at the Environment Transport and sustainability committee on the 23rd June. This decision will include considering walking, cycling and the needs of local businesses."

5.10 Ms Bryce asked the following supplementary question:

"The aim should be to keep Madeira Drive as a low traffic zone and to keep it attractive and thriving not a car park. How will BHCC go forward with this?"

5.11 The Executive Director, Economy, Environment & Culture stated that this would be considered at the Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee on the 23<sup>rd</sup> June.

#### 6 MEMBER INVOLVEMENT

#### (b) Written Questions

# (i) Pesticides Used Hollingbury Golf Course

6.1 Councillor Ebel put the following question:

"Following the lease for Hollingbury golf course being agreed with Circle, concerns have been raised about recent chemical damage to the greens. The chemical seems to have been used inappropriately and completely damaged the grass. Can you please confirm:

- a) What type of chemical was used on the golf course
- b) Whether Circle are allowed to use this chemical under the terms of the lease
- c) Whether Circle held the correct licence to spray this chemical
- d) That Circle complied with the relevant health & safety regulations when this chemical was applied
- e) That the Council has been carrying out checks to ensure any weed killers are used in line with the relevant regulations
- 6.2 The Chair gave the following response:
  - "a) While a glyphosate based weed killer was used in this instance, the leaseholder has confirmed that such a weed killer will not be used in the future.
  - b) As a leaseholder, Circle Golf are required to comply with statutory health and safety requirements and environmental legislation. Therefore any substances used are required to comply with these laws. The product is labelled as 'nonhazardous' and is an EU licenced product which is legal in the UK, so would be regarded as acceptable.
  - c) The Circle have confirmed that the member of staff holds the relevant certificate.
  - d) The Circle have confirmed that they complied with the required Health and Safety requirements.
  - e) As The Circle are occupying the land under a lease rather than a management contract the Council have no right or responsibility to be involved with the day to day operation of the facility. Also, the council should not intervene with the leaseholders management of the golf course unless there is a significant breach. That responsibility has been granted to The Circle under the lease. The council must also be mindful that there is a covenant within the lease (as for all tenants) that The Circle have the right to quiet enjoyment, and regular interference could be seen to be a breach of this.
- 6.3 Councillor Ebel gave the following supplementary question:

"How would BHCC in particular work with police to tackle ASB and crime?" The Head of Safer Communities offered to provide a written response.

## (ii) Brighton & Hove Seafront

6.4

6.5 Councillor Ebel gave the following question:

"Due to the COVID-19 pandemic pubs and restaurants are closed and it is unlikely that they will fully reopen with no restrictions over the summer. As a result of this residents and visitors to the city will increasingly use the city's open spaces, and in particular the beach, Hove Lawns & the promenade. Whereas pubs & restaurants are licensed establishments controlled by the license holder, this does not apply for the city's open spaces. Even in a normal year without a pandemic it is a difficult task to keep beach goers safe.

The Seafront Team currently has only a limited number of staff. Can the administration look into increasing the team size to ensure the team has the capacity to keep beachgoers (visitors to our city as well as local people) safe?"

6.6 The Chair gave the following response:

"While the core Seafront Team is on duty 365 days a year, a significantly expanded seasonal team is recruited for each summer. Despite the challenges created by the current pandemic over 40 staff will join the core team to work as Seafront Co-ordinators, Beach Lifeguards and to crew the rescue launch. In addition, security stewards are being engaged on a flexible basis to assist with monitor particular pinch points that lead from the Upper Prom to the Lower Prom, to assist with the flow of pedestrians to the beach."

6.7 Councillor Ebel gave the following supplementary question:

"Can a community meeting be held with issues mounting up."

6.8 The Assistant Director Culture, Tourism & Sport agreed that this was possible.

## (iii) City's Charity Sector

6.9 Councillor Powell asked the following question:

"Local charities are at the heart of supporting some of our most vulnerable communities. They, like all of us, are adapting to new ways of working which present challenges. Given that the council's Equalities team provide some support to them, they will have some useful feedback on how charities are coping at this time. Could the Chair therefore detail how the council has supported local charities with the challenges presented by covid-19 including:

- a) Decrease in funding
- b) Adapting to new ways of working, including different ways of service delivery
- c) Providing training and support to staff
- d) Increase in Service Users
- e) Increase in new and/or complex needs from service users
- f) Operational challenges of charities and their staff
- g) Furlough, and minimised staff levels"
- 6.10 The Chair gave the following response:
  - "a) Officers are concerned that the local CVS sector will be severely impacted by the loss of income from fundraising and other loss of income caused by the pandemic. The impact will be caused by the loss of income caused by the consequences of lockdown charity shops closing, other trading opportunities

reduced, the cancellation of fundraising events (boot sales, fetes, major events such as Pride, Brighton Marathon), changes in charitable trusts and foundations priorities (not funding business as usual activities), lower investment returns, reduced demands from a weakened economy and lockdown, and loss of individual donations. The scale of the impact on the Brighton & Hove CVS is currently not clear. Officers had considered a financial survey of the sector, but were cautioned away from this as the feedback reported from Community Works was that the sector was already engaged in a number of surveys and that charity officers did not have the capacity for more. Officers were happy to step back from this approach, in particular as the result of a survey conducted by the National Council for Voluntary Organisations (NCVO) is due to be published by the end of June 2020. This report will identify the financial challenges faced by the sector as a result of the pandemic. A Report published by Pro Bono Economics (May 2020) has confirmed concerns, reporting that in April 50% of charities feared that they could go out of business in the next 6 months, rising to 70% in 12 months.

b) The All Party Members Advisory Group (MAG) agreed on 26<sup>th</sup> March 2020 to allocate £150,000 from the BHCC Communities Fund (Engagement Fund) to support the local CVS sector in responding to the pandemic:

Grants of up to £5,000 can be applied for by any organisation that is a registered charity or community interest company operating within the city. The priority for this first tranche of funding will be for organisations providing support to vulnerable residents whose vulnerability does not meet the government's seriously vulnerable criteria.

#### **Examples**

- A service that supports people who are vulnerable with other underlying health conditions, including disabilities or mental health conditions
- A service that supports younger residents who are vulnerable through their lifestyles
- A service that supports residents who are vulnerable through their social circumstances, including their accommodation

#### What we will fund

- Organisational running costs including volunteer expenses, transport, staff costs
- Small capital costs that support organisational delivery during the emergency
- Specific costs that enable the organisation to adapt the delivery of services during the emergency.

The MAG meeting of 21<sup>st</sup> May 2020 approved the final tranche of bids. The original £150,000, plus a brought forward surplus from 2019-20 of £20,000 have now been allocated; 46 bids have been approved.

c) Officers are keen to develop and agree a support package for the local CVS sector, working in collaboration with infrastructure organisations. At this stage the nature, format and delivery route has not been agreed. Feedback from the sector

suggest that chief officers are just emerging from the challenges of service change caused by lockdown.

d) Many local CVS organisations are seeing increased demand for services, but this is not universal across the sector. It is also reported that many expect to see the demand increase as the year progresses, for example those in the advice sector where demand has decreased as many people are now getting advice through other messaging, but as lockdown decreases and poverty impacts will see this demand increase substantially.

Another aspect is in relation to the 'reach' of help services as a result of the pandemic. This is perhaps best illustrated by the impact of food distribution, in which the network of food banks, deliveries, and meals has reached into some communities which may not have been linked effectively into networks of support. This is a positive impact but one that has to be sustained.

Please also see Communities Fund investment at (b) above as some of this investment has been to support the increases in service users.

e) The immediate needs impact of the pandemic has focussed on isolation, mental health and access to food. Many charities that work with people with mental health or related conditions have worked creatively and quickly to continue to offer support to their service users on line through one to one support online or via the phone. Many services delivered much of this work pre-pandemic through group delivery, and the challenge has been to resource the change to one to one delivery, with the potential to have to reduce capacity accordingly.

The medium to long impact will be on mental health and increased poverty. The numbers of people losing their jobs, increase in Universal Credit claims, and the resultant individual and family poverty. In addition, charities are concerned about capacity both in their services and in the statutory services for this increased demand, with charity staff and volunteers also concerned about volunteer and staff burnout.

- f) There have been a number of operational challenges for charities. These include:
  - Lack of IT equipment for staff clients and volunteers to enable remote working
  - Cost pressures to address this partly relieved by Community Fund mentioned earlier
  - Lack of IT equipment for clients to enable remote delivery to take place
  - Staff and volunteer absence caused by self isolation, quarantining, looking after family members who are unwell
  - Staff managing caring responsibilities at home (children at home)
  - There will be substantial accommodation issues for most charities as they attempt to move back to building based work. The provision of safe working environments for staff, volunteers and service users has the potential to be expensive and may require long term home working for staff and revised business delivery models with new accommodation sought to enable safe delivery, for example, of group based therapeutic services. For most of the local charities, the nature of the

building stock that they have become used to may not be appropriate to sustain safe practice.

- Please also see the investment from the Communities Fund at (b) above as this has supported the equipment needs of both the charity and service users.
- g) It is not known how many staff across the charity sector in the city have been furloughed. Charity work that is funded through the public sector cannot furlough staff who are employed to do that work.

For those staff who are not funded by public sector income, it is likely that furlough will have been used. However, the length of lockdown, social distancing measures, etc. have not been possible to anticipate and so many charity Trustees, chief officers and staff will have been determined to continue to operate a service for their clients even if the funding looks precarious. The challenge for Trustees and chief officers will be managing the changes to the furlough system in the context of potential loss of fundraised income, hence the need to ensure that support, training and guidance is in place to ensure that this is managed effectively. It is very likely to lead to job losses across the local CVS sector.

The disproportionate impact of the pandemic on BAME individuals in respect of their personal health, the impact on already isolated and marginalised communities, and the death of George Floyd and the BLM are important to highlight as we plan for a sustainable future for the charity sector."

6.11 Councillor Powell gave the following supplementary question:

"What support is being given by BHCC to meet support in particular to emergency funding?"

6.12 The Assistant Director Culture, Tourism & Sport stated that

#### (iv) Deployment

6.13 Councillor Powell gave the following question:

"A number of staff who work in tourism roles have been deployed to services including Bereavement Services, and those residents receiving all levels of care through Adult Health and Social Care. Working in these areas would no doubt mean difficult, challenging and often distressing phone calls between the Service User and the council employee - some of whom may have never worked in a frontline capacity in this way before.

Could the Chair describe to the committee the types of training and support that staff are being offered at the outset, and on an ongoing basis during the pandemic to deal with this type of work?"

6.14 The Chair gave the following response:

"The nature of the deployment work was that employees volunteered and they were able to return to their substantive work if the role did not work out. We had 3 instances in 91 matches.

Staff provided to Bereavement Services were from the Brighton Centre and Royal Pavilion. The nature of this work ( stewarding work - to ensure that the public maintain social distancing in the crematorium grounds ) required a similar skill set that security staff already had. Assessment Services and Referral Officers for Access Point were provided with on – the job training. This has been so successful with the majority of staff that the manager would like to encourage the deployees to apply for work in this area. An Induction checklist was provided to all receiving managers to support staff being deployed to an area of work.

I am pleased to tell you that staff from our libraries have been very involved in the distribution of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) throughout lockdown. Library staff make up the majority of staff involved in this important work and they have been working collaboratively with staff from other teams to ensure the smooth distribution of PPE to key settings across the city. One of the library staff members has many years' experience working with the distribution of humanitarian aid and brought their skills (and spreadsheet templates!) to get systems in place and to create a functional logistics operation. The team's work has undoubtedly contributed to saving lives in the city and I am grateful for their efforts.

There are also a range of distance learning resources hosted on the Learning Gateway (the council's learning platform) a list of which I can send to you. aimed at addressing the development needs of new starters or people working under temporary deployment. Courses include:

- Coronavirus Awareness
- Infection Prevention and Control
- Information Governance, GDPR and Cyber Security
- Personal Protective Equipment
- Health and Safety
- Fire Safety
- Care Certificate: Person Centred Values
- Safeguarding Adults
- Safeguarding Children
- Fluids and Nutrition
- Safer People Handling.
- Basic Life Support

The content is a mix of locally hosted and curated content suitable for people working in social care and other settings. Additionally there are courses relevant to the present work context including:

- Remote working
- Building resilience
- DSE
- Email stress Lone Working

- Stress Management and Wellbeing
- · IT courses"
- 6.15 Councillor Powell gave the following supplementary question: "Was there a possibility of ongoing training work for staff?"
- 6.16 The Chair stated that a written answer would be provided.

## (v) Equalities

6.17 Councillor Powell gave the following question:

"Last year, Resources Committee heard a report on the Councils fair and inclusive action plan, produced in response to a second Global HPO report.

The report was triggered as little action had been taken between the 2013 report and the 2018 report. Could the Chair please assure the committee that the fair and inclusive action plan is in progress and commit to a future report to this committee?"

6.18 The Chair gave the following response:

"The Fair & Inclusive Action Plan remains very much in progress and is overseen by the Corporate Equality Delivery Group. Directorate Action Plans have been updated to include relevant equality objectives against which progress will be monitored as part of the Performance Management Framework.

The action plan will now form an important strand in the anti racism work we are undertaking. A meeting with the Council's leadership network this week highlighted some of the actions already taken, as well as identifying the gaps.

An update on the Fair & Inclusive Action Plan was provided at the Members Modernisation meeting in January this year and a more detailed report will be provided to this committee in Autumn 2020."

6.19 Councillor powell gave the following supplementary question:

"A need for senior leadership was still required. Would BHCC work with Councillor Moonan *(check audio)* 

6.20 The Chair stated that a program, brought to P&R Committee, was already being rolled out.

## (vi) Libraries Plan

6.21 Councillor Rainey gave the following question:

"The proposal is to have an iterative process for the development of the new Libraries Plan. Libraries regularly receive feedback from library users and there is a wealth of existing data from previous engagements with library users and other stakeholders that can inform the initial draft plan.

The draft strategic plan will be put out for consultation for a minimum of six weeks this autumn, seeking feedback through:

- Online survey and hard copies in libraries
- Consultation through community and voluntary sector groups and other partners who can seek the views of residents in their neighbourhoods or targeted client groups.
- Council members and council services with whom Libraries Services work
- Libraries staff and unions

The draft plan will be at a fairly strategic level and set the direction and priorities for the service, with a commitment to carry out more consultation in 2021 around detailed aspects of the service and stock, based on the survey started and abandoned due to COVID earlier this year. This feedback will be used to make amendments to the Libraries Plan, and to provide more specific information.

A lot of the feedback Libraries receive is gathered from people actually entering libraries and completing the surveys or engaging in focus groups. There is a real possibility that even after lockdown is eased, there will be a continuation of social distancing for quite some time, which will particularly disadvantage vulnerable people. So to restart the previous consultation as soon as libraries reopen seems unfair to some residents who may not feel confident to venture into public spaces so soon.

However, given the impacts of the current crisis, it seems appropriate to provide some high level information about the current direction and priorities of Libraries Services so that there is transparency about how things are currently operating, given that the previous plan ended in March 2020, and also committing to amending the plan once we have the comprehensive feedback from the consultation next year.

A report is scheduled to be brought to this Committee in March 2021."

6.22 The Chair gave the following response:

"The Covid-19 pandemic has had an unprecedented impact upon the delivery of council services.

The recruitment process and the need to re-design the service to meet the challenges posed by the pandemic have contributed to a slight delay in the commencement of a service.

The service commenced in a new form last weekend."

- 6.23 Councillor Rainey gave the following supplementary question: "Can committee please provide details on the extent of the Arise library strategy briefing plan?"
- 6.24 The Chair stated that it was currently in the pre-consultation phase and that a further consultation would be taking place over a minimum of 6 weeks.
- (vii) Lifeguards

6.25 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"Will the Chair urgently write to the members of this committee giving a full explanation as to why lifeguards are not in place (or were not in place if the problem has been resolved by the time of the meeting) on the beaches of Brighton & Hove?"

6.26 The Chair gave the following response:

"The Covid-19 pandemic has had an unprecedented impact upon the delivery of council services.

The recruitment process and the need to re-design the service to meet the challenges posed by the pandemic have contributed to a slight delay in the commencement of a service.

The service commenced in a new form last weekend."

6.27 Councillor Nemeth gave the following supplementary question:

"Was the issue with regard to planned reduced service or recruitment?"

6.28 The Assistant Director Culture, Tourism & Sport stated that there was a full recruitment process however during this period Brighton had engaged the lockdown period. It was stated that 40 lifeguards had now been successfully recruited.

#### (viii) West Brighton

6.29 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"Given the recent strength of feeling that was expressed by the public when Hove was downgraded to simply being a western suburb of Brighton by the Council, will the Chair commit to pushing for funding for 'Hove' boundary signage as existed in the past?"

6.30 The Chair gave the following response:

"While it is of course important that the history of Hove is maintained, unfortunately, there is no specific funding available for the provision of new signing unless it is linked to a particular scheme or project. The maintenance of existing signing prioritises replacing safety signs as funds are limited at this current time."

6.31 Councillor Nemeth gave the following supplementary question:

"Within the city plan part 2 there was an amendment for signage. Can BHCC please clarify this?"

6.32 The Head of Planning stated that there was a late amendment to a policy in the City Plan Part 2 which had agreed to submitting to a planning inspector. It was stated that

this didn't require signage, a review could be considered should funding be made available.

### (ix) Planning Rules Relaxation

6.33 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"What plans does the Council have, if any, to examine which planning rules might be relaxed to stimulate the economy during/after the Covid crisis?"

6.34 The Chair gave the following response:

"Several temporary changes to planning rules have been introduced to help developers and businesses with recovery. These have been implemented locally and some of the measures are:

- To allow temporary extensions to construction hours in response to the government's request. We have provided clear guidance on the website to developers. This will allow us to consider and mitigate any impact on residential amenity that might arise from these requests.
- Temporary permitted development rights have been introduced to allow more flexibility to allow takeaways from restaurants, cafés and bars for a year until March 2021. In addition to this councils and health providers can establish temporary facilities to support the response to the coronavirus (Covid-19) outbreak.
- Relaxing controls which restrict the time and number of deliveries to shops and supermarkets. The government has requested that local planning authorities (LPAs) should not undertake enforcement action where such planning conditions have been breached
- The Government is also considering extending the life of planning consents in response to delays on building starts caused by the emergency.

An example of where we can assist locally is the Part payment policy for CIL. This is before TECC Committee today and will assist developers by spreading the costs of CIL across a longer period.

In terms of policy – we need to carefully consider the impact the pandemic has had for our town centres, housing delivery and employment floorspace before introducing long term planning policy changes. This needs to be carried nationally and locally. There will be an opportunity to consider these changes when we review City Plan Part One."

6.35 Councillor Nemeth gave the following supplementary question:

"Is CIL the only project being taken locally not imposed by Government?"

6.36 The Head of Planning stated that in terms of construction hours, a local approach had to be taken. BHCC supported an extension to the standard period of consent.

## (x) Madeira Drive

6.37 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"Will the Administration commit to the continuation of historic motoring

events on Madeira Drive regardless of the street's future with regard to car use?"

6.38 The Chair gave the following response:

"Each year the applications to hold all events on Madeira Drive are brought to this committee to provide landlord's consent. This will continue irrespective of the use of Madeira Drive.

Madeira Drive has been shut in response to the current pandemic, to provide additional space in the city for walking and cycling. This closure is identified in the council's Brighton and Hove City Council Urgent Response Transport Action Plan and policy framework as we prepare the city to come out of lockdown. The closure of Madeira Drive continues to be assessed and a decision will be made at the Environment Transport and sustainability committee on the 23<sup>rd</sup> June. This decision will include considering walking, cycling and the needs of local businesses."

6.39 Councillor Nemeth gave the following supplementary question:

"Is there any unequivocal assurance that speed trials, minis and scooters will receive support from the administration?"

6.40 The Chair stated that this would need to be discussed with officers and colleagues.

### (xi) Planning Enforcement

6.41 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"Please provide up to date statistics for this service which show the effect of the Corona virus on new cases, overall case numbers and solved cases."

6.42 The Chair gave the following response:

"Officers have prepared a table which sets out comparative performance on Enforcement Cases between March and May 2019 and 2020. This table will be emailed to you and will be supplied in the minutes of this meeting. It shows that there has been a reduction in the number of complaints received compared to last year - particularly in April. It also shows a more significant reduction in enforcement cases closed between the two periods – a fall of 25%."

## (xii) Waterhall

6.43 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"How much has now been spent on mothballing Waterhall Golf Course since its closure by the Council at the end of March?"

6.44 The Chair gave the following response:

"As Waterhall Golf Course closed in the middle of the Covid-19 lockdown it has not been fully vacated or mothballed. To ensure the site is secure the council's corporate security company make daily checks and the existing CCTV and security systems have been improved. To date approximately £9K has been spent."

6.45 Councillor Nemeth gave the following supplementary question:

"Can Committee further clarify on the separation between clubhouse and land which is referred to in the introduction of the report?"

6.46 The Chair stated that assurances had been given and that now leaseholder had withdrawn from the situation, the report would be brought back to September Committee.

#### (xiii) Hove Lagoon Pump

6.47 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"Will the Council publicly commit to putting in place a maintenance contract for the pump at Hove Lagoon, as per industry standards, to avoid unnecessary expense and closure as has now taken place at least twice at the Lagoon in the past two seasons?

6.48 The Chair gave the following response:

"The council is in the process of arranging a maintenance contract."

6.49 The Executive Director – Economy, Environment & Culture offered to find the timetable for procurement.

## (xiv) Bee Bricks

6.50 Councillor Nemeth gave the following question:

"Given the inevitable difficulties that exist in checking that bee bricks have in fact been installed on new developments as per the wishes of this committee, will the Council commit to writing to those who have gained planning permission after the relevant date last year to ensure compliance?"

6.51 The Chair gave the following response:

"Bee brick conditions have been attached to the majority of householder and minor applications since 1 November 2019.

Applicants are required to comply with the bee brick condition, as they are all planning conditions attached to their consent. Conditions are worded in a way to make that clear to applicants and failure to comply is at their risk.

In terms of monitoring compliance - there would be real challenges with resourcing proactive condition monitoring. It would require the diversion of resources away from processing planning applications and enforcement cases – which are currently the priority. In terms of future development, however, you can be assured that if a complaint is received it will be investigated."

6.52 Councillor Nemeth gave the following supplementary question:

"Why isn't a letter being sent out?"

6.53 The Head of Planning state that BHCC was unable to do this at the time as resources were being focused on planning applications and providing an enforcement service. The Head of Planning stated that they were unaware as to why the industry had not been made aware and that they were happy to write to raise awareness and promote this.

#### (c) Members Letters

### (i) Valley Gardens Phase 3

- 6.54 The Committee considered a letter from Councillor Lee Wares with regard to the Valley Gardens Phase 3.
- 6.55 The Chair provided the following response:

"Thank you for writing to me on 19 May as Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, Communities and Culture Committee regarding your concerns about Phase 3 of the Valley Gardens scheme and the city's tourism and wider economy. I do apologise for the delay in responding to you and that you did not receive an acknowledgement of receipt of your letter.

As the city as a whole is striving to manage the consequences of this unprecedented pandemic and its effects on people's lives and businesses, I can fully understand and sympathise with the concerns of those who are working within our highly valued and successful visitor economy. The resilience and future sustainability of the city is therefore at the heart of our recovery programme, and part of that work will be to ensure that the tourism sector will recover and then continue to flourish. I have every confidence that it will, and I will do what I can in my role to help achieve that by working with elected colleagues and officers across the council, and with those stakeholders who are affected within the city.

I am aware that there have been discussions and questions raised during the development of the Valley Gardens Phase 3 design, and that these have been heard and considered at a number of committee and council meetings over a number of months. You will be aware that Councillor Pissaridou and the other members of the Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee have listened and responded to these concerns and views, in addition to those expressed during the pubic consultation, when making decisions about this part of the scheme. Stakeholders, such as the Valley Gardens Forum and Tourism Alliance, and bus and taxi operators and sustainable transport user groups, have been engaged in the process and will continue to be involved in developing the design, which I welcome.

Phase 3 is the final stage of what will be a complete and fantastic transformation of Valley Gardens which will help to regenerate it all the way from London Road and St Peter's Church to the Palace Pier and wider seafront, and those areas adjacent to it like the North Laine and St James's Street will also benefit from this. I am confident that the combination of the accessible and refreshed, landscaped gardens; increased areas of public space; and the sustainable transport infrastructure that has secured investment

from the Local Enterprise Partnership and the council's Government-funded Local Transport Plan capital programme will draw in more people and over time will become much enjoyed, remembered, and revisited by visitors as well as the local community.

Councillor Pissaridou's recent letter (6 May) set out the positive future that Valley Gardens can bring for the city, despite these difficult times. The Government's current focus during the transition from lockdown is on delivering greater changes that give people more space and enable the use of active travel. This is entirely consistent with the objectives of this scheme, which has been developed and designed over a number of years and is therefore a leading example of what can be achieved. Once we have got beyond this immediate period of difficulty and uncertainty for our residents and businesses, I believe that this scheme will stand the test of time and be at the heart of the city's future for many years to come. It is about creating more accessible public space for everyone and will provide a vastly improved setting for our heritage and tourism assets. The city's economy will therefore benefit as will its residents, because we can build even further on the current desire that local people are showing to use sustainable transport to get around for work as the city gradually begins to open back up, as well as for leisure and exercise. This scheme will help the city prepare for the future as we move forward and recover from the impacts of the pandemic and continue our journey towards carbon-neutrality by 2030. Therefore, I think it should continue to be progressed based on the decisions that the council has already made.

We want everybody to participate in the city's future and to consider how they can contribute towards it – businesses, local communities and visitors – because a sustainable economy and a stable climate are not mutually exclusive. In my role as Chair of the TECC Committee, I will happily engage with, listen to and work with those with an interest or stake in the local economy, particularly the tourism sector which is so important to our city and the local community, in order that we can make informed and balanced decisions that will ensure that the city's recovery is completed as quickly and effectively as possible."

## (d) Notice of Motion

## (i) Support for the City's Creative and Cultural Sector

- 6.56 The Committee considered a Notice of Motion from Councillor Rainey and Councillor Ebel which sought to provide support for the City's creative and cultural sector by requesting a report be brought to future TECC committee.
- 6.57 Introducing the motion Councillor Rainey noted the plight of the cultural and artistic sector. It was stated that the creative industries generated 1.55 billion pounds in turnover in 2018 and that this had increased by 20% since 2014. It was noted that there had been little financial security as sole traders and small companies needed greater publicity and support.
- 6.58 Councillor Ebel formally seconded the motion.
- 6.59 Councillor O'Quinn remarked that the City's cultural and creative sector had been devastated by the Corona virus emergency and that culture was a lifeblood to a vibrant

society. It was stated that culture helped to build social capital and fostered social inclusion, community, pride and tolerance.

- 6.60 Councillor Nemeth agreed and expressed support for this notice of motion.
- 6.61 **Resolved –** that a report be brought to a future committee.

### (ii) Charity Sector and Support for Volunteering

- 6.62 The Committee considered a Notice of Motion from Councillor Powell and Councillor Ebel which requested a report to a future committee regarding the charity sector and with a view to providing support for volunteering.
- 6.63 Introducing the motion Councillor Powell stated that Covid had a detrimental impact on the charity sector and requested BHCC to consider how to ensure further partnerships in working with the voluntary sector.
- 6.64 Councillor Ebel formally seconded the notice of motion.
- 6.65 Councillor Simson expressed support for this notice of motion.
- 6.66 Jo Martindale, stated pride in this sector. It was stated that a large amount of organisations were making attempts to meet the challenge of operating during such a challenging time such as migrating to an online office.
- 6.67 The Chair stated the following:

"Our voluntary and community sector is hugely valuable in this city.

Volunteers stepped up rapidly to respond to the COVID crisis, informally via street and mutual aid groups, and more formally by volunteering through community works and the food partnership.

This should of course be recognised, and I fully support the proposal to explore how we can reward and recognise the role of our volunteers.

Sadly, the sector will have suffered from the impact of the COVID crisis, and, as I have already outlined in my response to Cllr Powell's written question, we do not yet know what that impact will be, until we have begun to come out of the crisis and counted the cost.

What we do know is that the impact of lockdown, social distancing measures, and medium to longer term demand for services are not yet known, and that many charity trustees, chief officers and staff were determined to continue to operate a service for their clients even if the funding looks precarious.

I have spoken with some of the sector representatives, who have signalled a likely increase in demand post lockdown, particularly relating to mental health support, domestic abuse support and financial advice services.

The council, in its role as civic leader, needs to ensure that support, training and guidance is in place to avoid disastrous outcomes, however, we are likely to see job losses across the local voluntary and community sector.

A report to this committee setting out the challenges to the sector, as well as some possible solutions, is welcome. I will therefore be voting in support of this motion."

6.68 **RESOLVED** – that a report be brought to future TECC Committee.

# 7 ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR HOVE SEAFRONT

- 7.1 The Committee considered a report of the Interim Director Housing Neighbourhoods and Communities which sough to provide an outline of the specific issue of anti-social behaviour on Hove Seafront. The report was provided by the Head of Safer Communities.
- 7.2 On behalf of the Conservative Party, Councillor Nemeth moved a motion to add recommendations 2.2 to 2.8 as shown in bold italics below:
  - 2.2 Praises the efforts of the Seafront Office in dealing with anti-social behaviour on Hove seafront.
  - 2.3 Requests that the Chief Executive of Brighton & Hove City Council writes to the Divisional Commander of Sussex Police to ask for assistance i) in dealing with the more serious breaches of by-laws by means of scheduled crackdowns and ii) in developing a joint strategy to make better use of CCTV resources on and around the seafront.
  - 2.4 Calls on officers to draw up plans to regularise signage on Hove seafront to make existing rules clearer.
  - 2.5 Calls on officers to prioritise the clean-up of various seafront graffiti hotspots such as the King Alfred and Hove Lagoon.
  - 2.6 Gives officers backing to spend from existing budgets a sum of up to £500 for packets of graffiti wipes that would be made available free of charge from the Seafront Office to anybody wishing to clean up graffiti on the seafront.
  - 2.7 Calls on officers to discuss the ongoing overflowing bin situation with appropriate colleagues.
  - 2.8 Calls on officers to circulate other ideas to further bolster ongoing efforts.
- 7.3 Councillor Simson formally seconded the amendment.
- 7.4 Nick May, Sussex Police, confirmed a large number of reports of anti-social behaviour on the seafront and agreed with Councillor Nemeth. It was stated that the congregation

of young adults in the area was inevitable and that overall levels of crime levels had increased although were not higher that what would be expected at this time. It was noted that there was an emerging issue with regard to the status of Regency Square. A brief overview was provided of the levels of engagement by police officers across Brighton and Hove. It was stated that overall the approach was based around the threat of harm and risk.

- 7.5 Councillor MacCafferty noted that an intimidating atmosphere had grown within the vicinity of the seafront. More field officers on seafront was welcomed. It was stated that amendment 2.3 could not be agreed to due to the rhetoric.
- 7.6 Councillor O'Quinn noted Councillor MacCafferty's concerns regarding the rise of antisocial behaviour and further noted a rise in petty crime.
- 7.7 The Chair noted the main objection to 2.3 was due to the language.
- 7.8 Councillor Simson expressed concern regarding the amount of vandalism that had taken place during the lockdown. Support from Councillor MacCafferty was welcomed.
- 7.9 Councillor Nemeth addressed concerns regarding the wording of amendment 2.3 and confirmed that he would be happy to amend this item following consensus.
- 7.10 Committee agreed an amendment to the wording of amendment 2.3 as below in bold italics:

2.3 Requests that the Chief Executive of Brighton & Hove City Council writes to the Divisional Commander of Sussex Police to ask for assistance i) in dealing with the more serious breaches of by-laws ii) in developing a joint strategy to make better use of CCTV resources on and around the seafront.

- 7.11 **RESOLVED –** That the Committee
  - 1. Noted the contents of the report.
  - 2. Praised the efforts of the Seafront Office in dealing with anti-social behaviour on Hove Seafront.
  - Requested that the Chief Executive of Brighton & Hove City Council writes to the Divisional Commander of Sussex Police to ask for assistance i) in dealing with the more serious breaches of by-laws and ii) in developing a joint strategy to make better use of CCTV resources on and around the seafront.
  - 4. Called on officers to draw up plans to regularise signage on Hove seafront to make existing rules clearer.
  - 5. Called on officers to prioritise the clean-up of various seafront graffiti hotspots such as the King Alfred and Hove Lagoon.
  - 6. Gave officers backing to spend from existing budgets a sum of up to £500 for packets of graffiti wipes that would be made available free of charge from the Seafront Office to anybody wishing to clean up graffiti on the seafront.
  - 7. Called on officers to discuss the ongoing overflowing bin situation with appropriate colleagues.
  - 8. Called on officers to circulate other ideas to further bolster ongoing efforts.

## 8 PRIDE 2022-2026 INCLUSIVE

- 8.1 The Committee considered a report of the Interim Executive Director Housing, Neighbourhood which sought to provide an update on the status of Pride 2022-2026. The report was provided by the Head of Safer Communities.
- 8.2 The Assistant Director Culture Tourism & Sport stated that Pride was the city's largest annual outdoor festival and pride had 3 financially successful years, it was noted that a cost sharing agreement would be entered in to with Pride CIC.
- 8.3 Councillor Powell presented an amendment on behalf of the Green Party as shown below in bold italics and strokethrough:
  - 2.1 That the Committee gives consent to the Brighton Pride Community Interest Company to stage the Pride Parade through the city and a fenced and ticketed Pride Festival in Preston Park and Pride Village Party in the St James' Street area for the years 2021 2026 and grants delegated authority to the Executive Director Economy, Environment & Culture to agree the terms of the annual licences *save that if it is proposed that there is a material change to the terms (other than those relating to cost sharing which are dealt with at 2.2) compared to previous years, the lead members of this committee shall be consulted.*
  - 2.2 That the Committee grants delegated authority to the Executive Director Economy, Environment & Culture to reach agreement with BPCIC regarding cost sharing over a four year period 2021-2024 with the aim that full cost sharing, as set out in the report, is reached by 2024.
  - 2.2 That the Committee recognises that given that Pride 2020 has been cancelled due to the Covid-19 pandemic, that current projection models for Pride at the time of writing may well be unreliable. Therefore the Committee agrees: to delay the decision to reach an agreement for cost sharing until after Pride 2021 has taken place, when both Pride CIC and the council will have a clearer and more realistic financial position, from which to review and decide on the matter going forward. that this matter is also brought back to TECC in September 2021, for councillors to review.
- 8.4 Councillor MacCafferty formally seconded the amendment.
- 8.5 Councillor Simson noted the Pride should only pay some of the cost as it benefitted the city largely. Further clarification was sought regarding 3.10 as to whether if this was in reference to other funding raised or commercial. Further request was sought for the costings at the Old Steine. Finally a further enquiry was made as to the figure of recovery and whether this was broken down annually.
- 8.6 The Assistant Director Culture Tourism & Sport stated that all current events paid for parking bay suspensions and if any event used parking bays in the city, generally BHCC covered the cost.
- 8.7 The Head of Safer Communities stated that with regard to Licensing, this was in relation to the number of people in Preston Park for Pride. It was further stated that charities

rates were for national charities, further information in writing was offered to Councillor Simson.

- 8.8 Councillor Simson enquired if Pride was classed as a community or charity.
- 8.9 The Assistant Director Culture Tourism & Sport confirmed that pride was classed as a community.
- 8.10 A vote was taken on the Amendment which passed.
- 8.11 **RESOLVED** that Committee:
  - Gave consent to the Brighton Pride Community Interest Company to stage the Pride Parade through the City and a fenced and ticketed Pride Festival in Preston Park and Pride Village Party in the St James' Street area for the years 2021 – 2026 and granted delegated authority to the Executive Director Economy, Environment & Culture to agree the terms of the annual licences save that if it is proposed that there is a material change to the terms (other than those relating to cost sharing which were dealt with at 2.2) compared to previous years, the lead members of the committee shall be consulted.
  - 2. Recognised that given that Pride 2020 has been cancelled due to the Covid-19 pandemic, that current projection models for Pride at the time of writing may well be unreliable. Therefore the Committee agreed:
    - To delay the decision to reach an agreement for cost sharing until after Pride 2021 has taken place, when both Pride CIC and the council will have a clearer and more realistic financial position, from which to review and decide on the matter going forward.
    - That the matter also be brought back to TECC in September 2021, for Councillors to review.

## 9 SALTDEAN LIDO RESTORATION

## 9.1 **RESOLVED**: That Committee

- 1. Recommended to Policy & Resources Committee that it agreed to grant a 63-year lease of Saltdean Lido to SLCIC.
- Recommended to Policy & Resources Committee that it agreed to accept a revised schedule of loan repayments for the outstanding loan of £0.220m and granted delegated authority to the Executive Director Economy, Environment & Culture and the Acting Chief Finance Officer to agree the revised schedule.
- 3. Recommended to Policy & Resources Committee that it grant delegated authority to the Executive Director Economy, Environment & Culture and the Acting Chief Finance Officer to take all necessary steps to implement the recommendations above.
- 4. Recommended to Policy & Resources Committee that it grant delegated authority to the Executive Director Economy, Environment & Culture to approve the scheme proposed by SLCIC within the parameters outlined in 3.6.

## 10 QUEEN'S PARK CONSERVATION AREA PROPOSED ARTICLE 4 DIRECTION

- 10.1 The Committee considered a report of the Executive Director, Economy, Environment & Culture which sought approval to make a non-immediate Article 4 direction for the Queens Park conservation area together with the required statutory consultation and to further provide a summary of the response to the informal public consultation. The report was presented by the Planning Team Leader.
- 10.2 The Planning Team Leader stated that the report would come in to effect in 12 months' time and that it must first be subjected to further consultation with residents.
- 10.3 Councillor Rainey referred to concerns made by residents in appendix 1 and enquired if alterations would take into account BHCC commitment to achieve 0 carbon emissions.
- 10.4 Planning Team Leader stated that results following consultation was split on windows and low level support for solar panels. It was stated that if people wanted to replace their timber sash windows, this could be done with anything.
- 10.5 Councillor Rainey enquired how article 4 direction could be secured.
- 10.6 The Planning Team Leader stated that in many cases what was meant was that people would repair like for like rather than alteration that would mean attaining planning applications. It was noted that this only applied to the front of buildings, it was clarified that any works were viable at the rear of the household.
- 10.7 **RESOLVED**: That Committee:
  - 1. Authorised the making of a non-immediate Article 4 Direction to the Queen's Park conservation area to remove the permitted development rights listed in Appendix 2, to come into effect in twelve (12) months from this date, subject to statutory consultation.
  - 2. Noted the representation (listed in Appendix 1) made during the informal consultation period.

# 11 REVISED DEVELOPER CONTRIBUTIONS TECHNICAL GUIDANCE

## 11.1 **RESOLVED:** That Committee

- 1. Approved the revised Developer Contributions Technical Guidance attached as Appendix 1, subject to any minor alterations (grammatical and spelling) to be agreed by the Head of Planning in consultation of the Chair of TECC Committee.
- 2. Approved the proposed Community Infrastructure Levy Instalment Payment Policy, attached as Appendix 2.
- Agreed the amendment of the planning application local validation criteria to require a completed CIL Additional Information Form 1 as part of the validation process from 6<sup>th</sup> July 2020 for all applications for full planning permission, including householder applications for reserved matters following an outline planning permission, and for applications for lawful development certificates.
- 4. Agreed the validation requirement set out in paragraph 2.3 would lapse if Full Council did not, on 23<sup>rd</sup> July 2020, approve the commencement of CIL.

# 12 ITEMS REFERRED FOR FULL COUNCIL

12.1 No items were referred to Full Council.

The meeting concluded at Time Not Specified

Signed

Chair

Dated this

day of